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Meetings:  The Council met every Thursday during the academic year, once prior to the beginning of the spring semester, and four meetings over the summer for a total of 35 meetings.  The agenda included policy issues and student appeals.  The special meetings the week prior to the beginning of the semester involved student appeals only.  For each regular meeting, minutes were prepared and posted to the Registrar’s Office website and to the electronic bulletin boards.
Members:
Voting members:  Cecelia Benelli (Curriculum and Instruction), Jeffrey Engel (Biology), Ritchie Gabbei (Kineseology, spring and summer only), Raymond Gabica (Theatre and Dance, Vice Chair), Michael Illovsky (University Counseling Center), Robert Intrieri (Psychology), Barry McCrary (Law Enforcement and Justice Administration, fall only), Brent Payne (Engineering Technology), Robert Quesal (Communication Sciences and Disorders), Karen Sears (Psychology), William Steele (SGA representative, spring only)
Ex-officio members:  W. Earl Bracey (Assoc. VP, Student Services), Judith Dallinger (Associate Provost, through July 1), Angela Lynn (Registrar), Nancy Parsons (Interim Associate Provost, after July 26), Larry Tingley (Assist. Dir., Admissions), Tamara Wilson (Advising)
CAGAS Secretary:  Mary Erlandson (Office of the Registrar)
Admissions Subcommittee:  Decisions on students below certain cutoffs regarding ACT scores and HS GPA were made by a subcommittee of CAGAS.  This subcommittee met every other Tuesday during the academic year (unless five or more files were ready for review in the off week) for a total of 16 meetings.  The subcommittee consisted of three or four voting members of CAGAS including the Chair, Vice Chair, and one or two other members (volunteering on a rotating basis).  Representatives from Admissions (Larry Tingley) and the Office of Academic Services (Candace McLaughlin) presented cases to the subcommittee and offered their input and opinions.


Student Appeals:  The Council heard 452 appeals initiated by students, which was approximately the same as the 466 appeals heard in 2009-2010.  The number of each type of appeal and the number approved are as follows.
	
	Total
	Approved
	Denied
	Percentage Approved

	Late Withdrawal (Total)
	71
	44
	27
	62%

	Late Withdrawal (Selective)
	66
	26
	40
	39%

	Request for Overload
	46
	40
	6
	87%

	Program Changes
	34
	33
	1
	97%

	(Class switch, section switch, etc.)
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Substitution/Waiver
	42
	27
	15
	64%

	(Gen. ed waivers, requests to substitute courses
	 
	 
	 
	 

	to meet a university requirement, etc.)
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Late Registration
	80
	79
	1
	99%

	New Start
	23
	23
	0
	100%

	Re-admission Appeals
	53
	19
	34
	36%

	Appeal of Freshman or Transfer Admission Decision
	35
	9
	26
	26%

	Grade Appeals (Appealing decision from College Grade Appeal Committee)
	2
	0
	2
	0%



Other appeals/requests:  In addition to the appeals coming directly from students, CAGAS considered appeals or requests from departments and other campus organizations.  The Council heard five requests for use of facilities during final exam week.  All of which were approved.
The Council heard four cases of Falsification of Admission Application which were brought by the Registrar’s Office.  In all four cases, the Council affirmed the findings of falsification.  Sanctions in these cases ranged from no penalty to denial of transfer credit with a referral to Student Judicial.
The Council approved an exception to the Final Exam Policy for the Summit League championships in the spring.
One request was received from a department (RPTA) for a cross-departmental substitution which was approved for Fall 2010 and Spring 2011 only.
The Chair reviewed 92 reports of Academic Integrity Incidents from across the campus.  The vast majority were resolved with the instructor.  None were appealed to CAGAS for a formal hearing.  The Chair also responded to numerous requests from department chairs to render opinions on the interpretation of the Academic Integrity and Grade Appeal Policies.
Guests of the Council:  In an attempt to strengthen the role of the faculty in the shared governance of the university, the Council invited guests to address the Council and participate in question and answer sessions.  President Al Goldfarb, Provost Jack Thomas, and Faculty Senate Chair Dennis DeVolder each visited the Council during the fall semester for this purpose.
During the deliberations on the Fall 2011 and Fall 2012 admission criteria, numerous administrators and staff visited the Council on multiple occasions to provide valuable input in the process.  Among those who attended meetings on admission criteria were Assistant VP Ron Williams, Admissions Director Al Harris, Assistant to the VP for Student Services Jessica Butcher, Director of University Advising Candace McLaughlin, Associate Director of Planning, Budget, and Institutional Research Johyun Kim, Academic Adviser Kelly Morris
Other visitors attended Council meetings to speak in support of various proposals advanced by academic departments.  Among those attending meetings for this purpose were Honors College Director William Knox, History Department Chair Virginia Boynton, COEHS Assistant Dean Rori Carson, Mathematics Department Chair Iraj Kalantari, Director of CBT Advising Christina Ramsey.
In addition, the Chair attended several meetings over the course of the year with members of the administration and our Noel-Levitz consultant Joe Watts.  The Chair also met with Graduate Council Chair Jennifer McNabb to formulate revisions to the Academic Integrity Policy.  In cooperation with CITR, the Chair presented two sessions on the Academic Integrity Policy to interested faculty and spoke to the New Faculty Orientation in August.
Policy Issues:  The Council considered a number of policy issues over the course of the year.  None generated more discussion than the consideration of the Freshman Admission Criteria.  This and some of the other issues are summarized below.  All policy issues which came before us this year were approved by the Council and affirmed by the Senate.
Freshman admission criteria—Early in the year, the Council recommended and the Senate affirmed a more streamlined process for processing freshman applications and a simplified version of the admissions “grid” for fall 2011.  In the months that followed, the Council studied application, acceptance, enrollment, retention, and first semester GPA data to determine if any additional changes should be made to the criteria for fall 2012.  The Council recommended and the Senate affirmed some minor changes to the grid in terms of making the services of the Office of Academic Services (OAS) available to more students who found themselves just above the cutoff.  These changes were made based on data that showed that OAS services significantly improved student performance and retention.  The basic criteria for admission (i.e the cutoffs at which a student is simply denied and not considered for OAS admission) were unchanged.  The change was mainly in the cutoff at which a student is automatically admitted into OAS versus being regularly admitted.  Catalog copy was changed to stress to students whose ACT scores and GPA are below the 25th percentile of our freshman class that they should submit additional materials for consideration.  For complete details, see the full report submitted to the Faculty Senate for the May 3, 2011 meeting.
Academic Integrity Policy—The Council completed what had begun in the previous year regarding some modifications to the Academic Integrity Policy.  Additions were made to address situations that had frequently arisen in the past and had caused confusion.  Appeal committee procedures were more clearly explained.  In consultation with the Graduate Council, a section dealing with exit options (i.e. thesis, research project, etc.) for graduate students was added.  It is hoped that the resulting policy will be easier for faculty to navigate and increase the number of faculty who use the policy and file a report even when the student does not appeal.  A report submitted to CAGAS is the only way we have to track such incidents so that repeat offenders are referred to Student Judicial.  The Chair wishes to thank Graduate Council Chair Jennifer McNabb for gathering input from the Graduate Council on these revisions and working with the Chair to produce a document that could be approved by both Councils.
New courses graded S/U—CAGAS must approve courses to be graded S/U (except 0 c.h. courses).  Two such requests were received and approved:  PSY 200 and EDUC 480.
Entrance requirement for specific programs—CAGAS must approve changes to certain entrance requirements (typically a GPA or minimum hours requirement) for a specific program.  Three such requests were received and approved from History (pre-law option), the College of Business and Technology, and the Interdisciplinary Studies Program.
Math 099—The Council approved a policy request from the Department of Mathematics requiring students who are placed into Math 099 to pass the course before starting the second semester of their second year.  Transfer students placed into Math 099 must pass it during their first year at WIU.
Advanced Placement Credit for RN-BSN Completion Program—The Council approved a policy to award advanced placement credit to students successfully completing the nursing program’s gateway courses provided they have met certain requirements.
UNIV 100/17 hour waiver—The Council approved a policy to provide a blanket waiver for students on academic warning or probation (and thus restricted to a maximum of 16 hours) to register for UNIV 100 as their 17th credit hour.  Many Academic Services students are required to register for Math 099 which gives them 16 hours, and they would also benefit from the study skills learned in UNIV 100.
Borrowing the phrasing from a previous chair, I would like to thank each of the members of CAGAS, both voting and ex officio, for their dedication, and the Registrar’s Office personnel for all their diligence and effort in preparing agendas, tracking down additional information on each case, and a tenacious pursuit of every last kernel of information that might help a student in their appeal and the chair in preparing his presentation to the Council.  Without the dedicated coterie of individuals in the Registrar’s Office, particularly the CAGAS secretary Mary Erlandson, this Council could not function effectively.  It is absolutely essential to acknowledge the efforts of Dr. Angela Lynn who proved to be an invaluable asset to this chair in terms of her knowledge of and familiarity with especially arcane policy with which CAGAS chairs may only have a passing familiarity.  Finally, this Council could not function without the efforts of dedicated faculty and staff that gave their time and effort to attend weekly and summer meeting; to them I am extremely grateful and thankful for their service.  I commend their service to the Faculty Senate and thank the Senate for providing me an opportunity to serve as Chair.  
Serving as the Chair of CAGAS has been simultaneously one of the most challenging and most rewarding experiences of my professional life.  I look forward to having the opportunity to serve on this Council again in the future.
